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events industry forum




MINUTES OF MEMBERS MEETING HELD ONLINE AT 11AM ON FRIDAY, 22ND SEPTEMBER 2023
Present:

Steve Heap (Chair), Association of Festival Organisers

Jim Winship (Secretary), the Event Service Association

Alison Drummond, LAEOG

Mark Laurie, NCASS

Paul Hooper – Association of Show and Agricultural Associations

Carl Hagemann, Chartered Institute for the Management of Sports & Physical Activity

Fiona Goh, British Arts Festival Associatiojn

Des Fitzgerald, Showman’s Guild

Mark Bradshaw, Hire Association Europe

Michael Hirst,  Events Industry Board

Tom Devine, UKCMA

Toni Waters, Environmental Services Association

Apologies:
Adrian Bossey, Assocaition of Events Management Education
Tupo  Major Events International

Carol Smith, Concert Promoters Association

Eric Stuart, UK Crowd Management Association

Louise Watkinson, Local Regulators Events Panel

John Rostron, Association of Independent Festivals

Martin Burton, The Association of Circus Proprietors of GB

Rob Marshall, Showman’s Guild

Joe Chalk, MUTA

Welcome and Minutes of Last meeting
Steve Heap welcomed members to the meeting and the minutes of the last meeting were approved.   Steve welcomed new representatives Mark Bradshaw, Tom Devine and Toni Waters to the meeting.
Membership Report

Jim Winship reported that there are currently 28 member organisations plus a further 5 associate organisations.   This includes three new members:   South Coast Events Forum, the Association of Events Management Education and the Environmental Services Assocation.
Board of Directors

Steve Heap told the meeting that, in accordance with the Articles, the Board of Directors all agreed to put themselves up for re-election, with the exception of Eric Stuart who has resigned for personal reasons.   There are also four new applications to join the Board.  There are nine Board places.   He said that the members would be invited to vote on the Board members.  Brief profiles of the new candidates to be circulated.
Purple Guide Chapters

Medical Chapter:  Steve Heap reported that this was now in place and although there have been various comments on it, there is unlikely to be any update before the summer of 2024.   He said although the chapter meant that organisers would face increased costs, he felt it was a good chapter and much needed.

Licensing:   The Institute of Licensing is working on a update to this chapter to include Scottish legislation.

Volunteers:   Steve Heap said that he was looking for people for form a working party covering volunteering at outdoor events.   Mark Laurie and Des Fitzgerald agreed to assist with finding people to join the working group.  Paul Hooper also asked to be involved.
Events involving Vehicles: Jim Winship reported that a new chapter covering vehicle events has been written and is going through the final stages of consultation.   It is hoped to publish it shortly.

Sustainability:   This chapter is being completed and will be launched at the Showman’s Show on 18th October.

Water:  Mark Laurie said that NCASS had suggested this needed a separate chapter as it went well beyond water used in hospitality.   Jim Winship to seek an expert group to draft this.

Martyn’s Law (Protect Duty):  With the uncertainty over the shape of this and its likely publication date, it was agreed to leave this for the time being.

Accessibility:  Attitude is Everything is drafting this.   

Drones:  Jim Winship reported that he was seeking assistance from the Civil Aviation Authority to update the regulations in this chapter.
Amusements:  Carl Hagemann reported that there are moves to reclassify amusement devices in 2024 and he suggested the current chapter should stand until that takes place.  He felt the current chapter was still relevant.

Primary Authority

Jim Winship explained briefly about the Primary Authority scheme and that the intention is for the Purple Guide to be covered by such an agreement via Leicester City Council.   He reported that, following a meeting with both Leicester City Council and officials from BEIS, this is now moving ahead positively.   The aim is to get this in place by the New Year.
Camping/Caravans

Steve Heap reported that the Department for Levelling Up had concluded that their proposals were a separate issue to that of the outdoor events industry  Those involved are now seeking legal clarification of the regulations.

Green Book
Jim Winship reported that he had done a presentation on the Purple Guide to the Sports Ground Safety Authority and, as a result, they had agreed to work with EIF to align guidance in the Green Guide with the Purple Guide, where possible.   

Indoor Events Guides

Steve Heap and Tom Devine briefed members on two groups which are working on an indoor event guide following the Brixton tragedy.   Tom said he was involved in advising on these and Steve said that he was monitoring the situation.   Both felt that it would be better if the two were merged into one.   
APPG For Festivals

The meeting was briefed by Mark Laurie about a new All Party Parliamentary Group that has been set up by the Association of Independent Festivals with the assistance of UK Hospitality Association.  He said that many in the industry disagreed with this and the EIF Board had agreed that it was not appropriate that a non-outdoor event  organisation was involved.   It was agreed that EIF should not support the Group while UK Hospitality is involved. 
Single Use Plastics
Mark Laurie informed the meeting about new legislation banning single use plastics from 1st October 2023.   Some guidance on this is attached and will be circulated to Purple Guide subscribers with the next ebulletin.

Misleading Publicity

The meeting discussed the current state of the market and there was general concensus that many sectors were struggling and that recent media coverage suggesting a buoyant market were misleading.  In particular, events have struggled with the cost of living, rising overheads and shortages of staff.   A lack of people prepared to work as volunteers was cited as adding to the problems.
VAT Campaign

Mark Laurie asked if EIF would support a NCASS initiative to lobby the Chancellor for VAT reform in the coming budget, particularly with regard to the VAT thresholds which are holding back growth.   He agreed to share information with the Forum on this.   Steve Heap brought to his attention the move by some to ask for European Cultural parity.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting will take place – face-to-face - at 12 noon on 15th November 2023, venue to be confirmed.
